	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	FACULTY EDUCATION COMMITTEE OF THE FACULTY OF HUMANITIES


	Wednesday 4 December 2013
(2.00pm-4.45pm)


	APPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Professor Fox O’Mahony, Executive Dean 

	Present
	Dr Luther, Professor Rubin, Dr Rowlands, Mr Barnard, Professor Martin, Professor Gilbert, Ms McGregor, Ms Phillips, Dr Pearson, Ms Matthews, Professor Patrick

	Secretary
	Mr de Sousa, Education Manager

	Student Representatives
	Becca Houlihan (Student Convenor),  Ruairi Hipkin, Andriani Panayi, Gisselle Giron

	In attendance
	Mr Atkins, Mr Schaffer, Ms Gill Allen

	Apologies
	Dr Lichtenstein


	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Items starred in addition to items already starred on the agenda:

Item 2: Membership and Terms of Reference
Item 15: Student Business
	01/13


	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE 
	

	
	

	Noted
	That the student representatives listed in the membership document were incorrect, and that the names of the student representatives for this academic year would be as follows: 

Andriani Panayi (LLB Law)

Ruairi Hipkin (LLB Law and Politics)

Gisselle Giron (BA Art History)

Ryan Barnett (BA Liberal Arts) (Reserve) 


	02/13

	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
	
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meetings of the Boards of Law and Management and Humanities and Comparative Studies held on 22 May 2013 were approved. 
	03/13

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	
	There was no business to discuss.
	04/13

	
	
	

	REPORT OF DEAN’S ACTION TAKEN ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	That all of the actions listed were accepted, and that there was one minor amendment to note in that the title of the module ‘Foundations of the Law of Obligations’ was incorrectly listed as ‘Foundations of the Legal Obligations.’

It was also clarified that while the modules and courses to be discontinued were listed as discontinuations from 2014, that those would continue to run until the existing cohorts completed their studies. This would mean that the BA would potentially run until 2016 (though would recruit no new students). 
	05/13

06/13

	
	
	

	EXECUTIVE DEANS REPORT
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	That this was the first meeting of the new Faculty Education Committee, and that there was a planned review of the running of the committees across all faculties, including the documentation used and the referral of items for consideration.    
	07/13

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	 
	08/13



	
	
	

	ACTION PLAN TO IMPROVE POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH STUDENT COMPLETION AND AWARD RATES
	

	
	
	

	Discussed


	That the University was underperforming in completion and award rates, and that clear actions were being taken to address the position. It was understood that the confirmation of status was to be made at the end of year 1 under the proposals, but it was not clear as to when this was to be implemented (the implication was that this was going to be during this academic year which would not give current students sufficient notice). It was agreed that this should be from the beginning of an academic year only so that students would know in advance. It was also felt that the part-time equivalent process should be clearly stated.

There was broad agreement that an interview would be the preferable method of selection, but that alternative options might need to be considered for situations where the speed of the application was an important issue as well as other methods of communication. It was accepted that having face to face meetings, while preferable, was not always practical and therefore Skype (or video conference style) meetings might need to be used instead. It was noted that most students were interviewed at present (some virtually) but sometimes the interview was undertaken by other appropriate members of staff, and members of the Committee expressed a wish to keep this option open to them.

With regards to supervisor training, it was not clear to some members whether or not experienced supervisors needed to go through the same procedures (on-line training for example). It was suggested that further consideration was needed with regards to ensuring minimum requirements, taking into consideration factors such as experience in the post. It was suggested that refresher training would suffice for experienced members of staff. Some members of the Committee felt that on-line training might not be the most appropriate or necessarily the solution to achieving the ‘supervisory culture’ mentioned in the report. In summary, light-touch training should be sufficient for experienced staff, though might vary depending on staff. 

Members of staff questioned whether or not the interview procedures would apply now or for 2014. The Chair stated that recruiting students without interviews was a risk, and that the processes should be 

Implemented as soon as is practicable.       
	09/13

10/13

11/13
12/13

	
	
	

	ATTENDANCE POLICY CONSULTATION
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	  13/13

	
	
	

	TASK AND FINISH GROUP ON THE FUTURE OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL AND RESEARCH STUDENT PROVISION
	

	
	
	

	Discussed


	Aletta Norval spoke to introduce the item, and explained that it arose from a review on the provision of services and support to graduate students. Recommendations in the report included no longer using the term ‘Graduate School’ as this was felt to have been only a paper function, and also to have a new Dean of Graduate Students to represent graduate students internally and externally. The Deputy Dean (Education) stated that it was important to ensure that the new system allowed for the case load of work to be properly accounted for and managed. It was agreed that the support for the handover of work should be in place in advance, but also to ensure that the resource was adequate to deal with the new work load allocation.    
	  14/13

	EXTERNAL STAKEHOLDER TEMPLATES

	

	Discussed


	That completed templates were received from most departments and schools within the Faculty, though members of the Committee noted that they were not entirely certain what the purpose of the templates was. There were concerns about what would happen with the content of the templates, and that it was important to note the sensitivity of the information and how they would be handled. It was noted that part of the rationale was so that the University was aware of academic department contacts to ensure that departments across the university did not repeatedly contact the same people and would allow more intelligent working with stakeholders. The Deputy Dean (Education) stated that he would be working with the Faculty Employability Coordinators to plan the next steps of the process after the remaining forms were collected. It was anticipated that it would not be referred back to the Faculty Committee this academic year.      
	15/13

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISOR SYSTEM
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That this was a follow-up to the implementation of the advisor system to allow the Committee to note the purpose and timeline of the review. It was stated that there existed a very complex system that had run for years, and felt that a one-size-fits-all often did not work for all and that this should be noted. The East 15 method, was felt to be more stringent than the current process, though this was indeed permitted. It was also noted that an ongoing relationship throughout a period of study was indeed desirable, but not always possible for a number of reasons including a change in staff. There was concern that the need for keeping formal notes was a little bureaucratic and that time would be better spent on meeting students. However, it was noted that this process had only been in place for a year and needed more time to be able to really assess the impact and effectiveness of the review. 

It was also stated that recording all meetings would sometimes make students feel less able to make some personal comments and thus make the meeting less effective, but others stated that there was use for, and value to recording that a meeting had taken place for future interactions. It was not meant to have been a verbatim record of the discussion in a meeting. The student representatives stated that they have not had the time to gather views of students at this time on the current process, but would be keen to provide a 

view later in the review process and before the deadline of 13 December.

It was also noted that this was still a work in progress given that some departments were still undergoing review due to initiatives such as Careers in the Curriculum, which may still mean more changes. It was also noted that PGR students had volunteered to mentor PGT students in one department, to allow them greater access to support throughout the department. In another department there had been peer mentors as another system for support.          
	16/13
17/13

18/13

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF ASSESSMENT AND FEEDBACK: STAGE ONE
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That there were a set of challenges set out in the paper for the University to decide how to address. Members agreed that the paper contained interesting ideas though there were concerns about how some would be implemented, particularly when there were other practical constraints such as timeframe. There were also questions about who would undertake the work and how workloads would be managed. It was also suggested that subject benchmarks should be a factor to be added to the paper, though it was stressed that the process, and not just the content, was also important. 

 
	19/13
20/13


	
	It was agreed that both University and departmental strategies should be considered in conjunction with each other when considering the matter of assessment and feedback. The Chair reminded members of the Committee that where there were leadership positions related to education, and within those, assessment and feedback issues should continue to be a priority particularly as this was an important issue not only for the University, but for the sector as a whole. In terms of resourcing, workload allocation models should be used to manage this (as well as other) areas of work, and consideration should be given to how this specific issue might be addressed as a project for members of staff. It was accepted that this was not something that could start mid-year, as there would need to be time to plan. 
	21/13

	
	Committee members stated that there was a lack of clarity about what departments were supposed to do taking this forward, though it was reported that the Education Committee would approve the framework, and then it would be for Heads of Department to implement (and there was also a reference to the possibility of a Task and Finish Group looking at this along with the education action plan). The Committee agreed that this would be a supportive framework to guide departments to helpful questions when considering their assessment and feedback strategy, but it was agreed that resources would need to be put in place to address appropriately.

It was agreed that the student experience should be considered while implementing new processes and procedures for assessment and feedback, particularly as this could impact on NSS and/or SSS scores. A student representative stated that there was work underway to record the ‘student voice’ and that it was likely to produce some useful information to feed into the review of assessment and feedback. The Committee was broadly satisfied with the approach outlined in the paper and agreed that student contributions should be sought if there was not already a direct-line through to report their views.   
	22/13

23/13

	STUDENT BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That one student representative had concerns about the structure of the LLB Law and Politics degree, where it appeared as though there had been a change to the structure of the course without information being passed to students, after the beginning of the academic year and enrolling on modules. It was agreed that the Deputy Dean (Education) would investigate this after the meeting and liaise with the student. 
	24/13

	
	
	

	NEW PROGRAMME PROPOSALS AND DISCONTINUATIONS
	

	
	
	

	Received
	BA Stage and Production Management (3 year f/t only)
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That Part 1 approval of the course had been given, and that the Committee was required to consider full (Part 2) approval, for recommendation to AQSC. It was explained that the current foundation degree in Stage Production and Technical Theatre was to be discontinued as was the top-up year, and that this would replace both and allow students to obtain the full degree. It was noted that the vast majority of students progressed onto the top-up year to obtain the full degree (as opposed to leaving with just the foundation degree) so creating a full degree would make more pedagogic sense and allow students to simply enrol onto the single course from the beginning.

It was noted that there was a standard variation to the rules for all East 15 courses, which was referenced in the Part 2 proposal document. There was currently no comment from an External, though this would be a requirement for approval. 

Module outline documents were included in the paperwork, and the Chair asked for more specific examples and details of the assessment to be stipulated in the outlines which would help to demonstrate the distinctiveness of each module to students. Furthermore, clarification was needed with regards to which of the modules were new, and which were changes to existing modules. 

The Committee agreed that chair’s action could be taken to review modified documentation for recommending course approval to AQSC. 
	25/13
26/13

27/13

28/13

	
	
	

	Received
	BA Acting (International)
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That this was a variant of an existing programme that was to target a different market. The existing course was over-subscribed and only home students could apply. Though there were few differences in the course design it would allow overseas students to apply. 

The new module documentation required some revisions however (including the module title), as was comments from an external expert(s). The Committee agreed that chair’s action could be taken to review modified documentation for recommending course approval to AQSC.  
	29/13
30/13



	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (UNDERGRADUATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received

Discussed
	The Committee received a report from each department/school in the Faculty following the Annual Review of Courses (ARC) for 2012/13.  Head of Department were given the opportunity to highlight any specific issues which were under consideration in the department/school and highlight any examples of good practice. 

That there were few overarching themes across the departmental reports, though assessment and feedback, and student involvement in decision-making processes appeared to have been common issues across some. There were also several examples of good practice, including a department holding open meetings with students, and a ‘you said we did’ campaign to show how comments from students had resulted in action by the department. 

The Deputy Dean (Education) noted differences in how departments had interpreted the completion of their action plans, some of which were very lengthy. It was reported that future plans should only highlight new items, rather than continuations of previous items to avoid repetition and members were reminded that this was a new process to be reviewed in due course.

It was noted that the Department of History had set up a complaints and issues email address for students to use, though it was reported that this facility had not been used so far. SPAH had moved to a different method of undertaking SAMT, though reported that the administration of processing of the data was cumbersome. There were strong views that resourcing needed to be considered in order to obtain feedback more effectively. The student representatives stated that they used hard-copy and found it helpful though would prefer to be given the option to do it via alternative methods. It was noted that given the spread of 15 and 30 credit modules, the timing of when SAMT took place required further consideration. 

Open meetings were felt not to have been as effective in the past and departments would like to find ways to more efficiently gathering this information. It was reported that an on-line system was used for other departments, which allowed students to input directly though it was noted that some preferred paper system (notwithstanding the administrative difficulties of 

this). The School of Law reported that it had moved to an on-line system for a brief time, but found that participation figures declined. A return to paper methods saw approximately a 600% improvement for the School. There were strong views that resourcing needed to be considered in order to obtain feedback more effectively. The student representatives stated that they used hard-copy and found it helpful though would prefer to be given the option to do it via alternative methods. It was noted that given the spread of 15 and 30 credit modules, the timing of when SAMT took place required further consideration 

(particularly for modules that would run in the Autumn term). Departments were encouraged to work with the Faculty to better address the issues facing the successful implementation of the processes. 

It was noted that higher education has moved to a consumer model, and this should be regarded as primary instrument to measure customer satisfaction and thus higher level reflection was required.
	31/13
32/13

33/13

34/13

35/13

36/13

	
	
	

	FACULTY REVIEW OF MODULES WITH LOW ENROLMENT NUMBERS 
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper with recommendations of a process for how Faculties could review modules with low enrolment numbers. 
	37/13

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That the paper was proposing a process for the review of small modules, and for feedback from the meeting of the Committee to contribute to the planning process. It was stated that data on all modules would be provided by the Education Manager to the Executive Dean in the first instance, to consider as part of the first phase of the review. Members of the Committee expressed some concern about the methods proposed, such as the span of time (4 years) being considered and the consideration of new modules. There was also concern that culling modules could potentially be counter-productive in terms of marketing for potential students.  Some departments would prefer to present a large offer of modules to prospective students to demonstrate a breadth of knowledge and optional module choices. 

The Chair clarified that this was at least in part, as issue of teaching resource and that this could help alleviate the resource burden on departments as well as on the University. It was also to ensure that modules running were those that students would like to take, and not those that staff would prefer to teach. Furthermore, the student experience would also be a factor, in that modules with low numbers might not be offering students a satisfactory experience. The suggested parameters of data to use for the review, that of 4 years of student registrations, was proposed to allow for a sufficient historical data set that would provide valid information to be able to identify consistently poor recruiting modules. It was also confirmed, that new modules would not be subject to the same criteria until they had been active for a sufficient length of time i.e. 4 years after their initial recruitment cycle. 

Members of the Committee also noted that the report stated that specific departmental factors would also be taken into account to ensure that decisions taken would not cause unintended consequences to students or stakeholder departments. Student input was felt to have been an important consideration that was not currently in the proposed procedure. Furthermore, Heads of Department were disappointed with the stage at which the Heads were involved in the procedure. It was proposed that Heads of Department should be involved in Step 1 (rather than Step 4). 

Members of the Committee were keen to ensure that the student experience and the definition of a small module, should be taken very seriously in the consideration of whether a module should run. Heads of Department were reassured that no decisions would be taken without consultation.   
	38/13
39/13

40/13

41/13

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF PROGRESS AND ACADEMIC OFFENCES PANELS
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	
	42/13

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PARTNERSHIPS OFFICE
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	43/13

	
	
	

	DRAFT EDUCATION STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That the Education Strategy Task and Finish Group was due to meet, and was to report to the Education Committee in a fortnight. It was noted that item 8.d. in the proposal was likely to cause the most work for departments and at relatively short notice. One department had researched this area, and concluded that high performing students tended to do better in such a project, with the opposite trend for students who were less strong. It was agreed that the resourcing of this was a significant consideration also. 

Departments such as East 15, who have less conventional dissertations or projects, could cater the project to their own needs. 

Opinion in the Department of History was divided, with some concerned that departments would need to ensure that students were taught how to undertake such projects properly thus, introducing such an initiative so early might be a risk as it would not allow departments to fully prepare for its implementation, particularly given the important weight that was being given to it. It was however, noted that this would only immediately apply to final year students and would not be applicable to others until 2016. The School of Law was in the process of introducing a 15 credit research module which was believed to be sufficient to fulfil this requirement, though the term to clarify was that it had to be a ‘significant’ project and whether or not 15 credits would be regarded as significant. A student representative stated that he felt that dissertations would 

be best undertaken only be students who would actually opt to do them (rather than making it compulsory in the structure), a view supported by other members of the Committee. There was a question as to whether or not ‘independent’, meant ‘individual’ which might create issues for Departments such as East 15. 

A student representative stated that the issue of employability was being driven “too aggressively” by the University and felt that as a first year student, she was being scared into making choices early and needed more space to choices in their own time. While the benefits of endeavours in employability were appreciated, other students also agreed with this comment.    
	44/13
45/13

46/13

47/13



	
	
	

	CAREERS IN THE CURRICULUM
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That the paper required departments to define which system was being chosen by each as a way of embedding careers into the curriculum, but also served the function of enabling open discussion about the issues surrounding the implementation. Departments confirmed that they had opted for the following models: 

SPAH, History and Law have selected the co-curricular option. East 15 have selected to embed activities, while LiFTS have selected the module SK700. It was noted that the International Academy was not required this as most courses fed into other courses delivered in other departments who would subsequently cover the careers element. 

Members of the committee requested that a clearer explanation of what co-curricular actually meant, or what was expected so that departments did not reinvent the wheel during the planning process. Members expressed some disquiet at the top-down approach that appears to have been taken in this project, where departmental designed models would have been preferable. 

There was a view that there would be challenges with the implementation of some of the options listed given the student life-cycle as it would need to be undertaken at an appropriate point. It was suggested that economies of scale could be found if a large number of departments in the Faculty were planning on using the same approach. Further discussion between departments outside of the meeting was encouraged to investigate this possibility further. 


	48/13
49/13

50/13

51/13

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	
	There was no other business to discuss
	52/13


Dan de Sousa
Education Manager
December 2013

